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WAUKESHA — The man
who was pronounced dead
following an officer-
involved shooting in the
parking lot of ProHealth
Waukesha Memorial Hospi-
tal, 725 American Ave., early
April 15 has been identified. 

According to a press
release from the Waukesha

Police Department, prelimi-
nary results of an autopsy
find that Randy S. Ashland,
58, died from firearm-relat-
ed trauma. 

The family of Ashland
asked for privacy and said
their thoughts and prayers
go out to all involved in the
traumatic event.

“My father was a loving
man and a good father,”
Ashland’s son said.

The Milwaukee Area
Investigative Team with the
Wauwatosa Police Depart-
ment as the lead agency
have been leading the inves-
tigation of the officer-
involved shooting.

As stated in a previous
press release, on April 15,
the Waukesha Police
Department responded to a
report of a man with a gun
in the parking lot at the
hospital. Initial informa-
tion officers received was
that the suspect was at the
Emergency Room for treat-

ment.
Ashland was found by

police with a handgun near
the Emergency Room
entrance and officers used
crisis intervention tech-
niques and asked the man to
drop his gun, however, he
ignored their instructions,
according to the previous
release. 

During this time, his

behavior changed and he
suddenly pointed his gun at
the officers.

The officers shot at the
man, striking him, and then
provided medical attention,
bringing him into the Emer-
gency Room.

The involved officers’
experience ranges from
three to 12 years at the
department.

Officer-involved shooting victim identified
Man fatally shot in Waukesha Memorial parking lot

TOWN OF DELAFIELD —
The 30-year-old victim of the
fatal vehicle crash in the
Town of Delafield on Sunday
has been identified as Grace
Rutkowski.

Rutkowski was pro-
nounced deceased at the
scene of the accident.

According to a press
release from the Waukesha
County Sheriff’s Office, two

children ages six months and
three years old and an adult
30-year-old male passenger
were transported to a local
hospital following the acci-
dent on CTH-C near the
entrance to Lapham Peak
State Park. The vehicle hit a
tree, started on fire and was
then extinguished by the fire
department. 

According to the press

release, additional names are
not being released at this
time, pending notification
from the family.

The Waukesha County
Sheriff’s Department was
assisted by the Delafield
Police Department, the Wis-
consin State Patrol, Lake
Country Fire & Rescue and
Town of Delafield Fire
Department.

Booked up!
OCONOMOWOC — The
Oconomowoc Public
Library started its curbside
pickup service Monday
morning, which was popu-
lar enough among resi-
dents that all of its
appointments are full
through the end of this
week. Librarygoers call the
library and an employee
will come out to hand the
books to the readers safe-
ly, with the reader’s win-
dow rolled up and the
employee leaving before
they come out. Spots are
still open for next week.
Pictured above is Circulation Processing Aide Jackie Jensen checking Brian Duket’s ID
for his books to be dropped off.

Alex Nemec/Freeman Staff

Terri Wangard picks up the books she checked out from the
Oconomowoc Public Library off her car’s hood.

Town of Delafield fatal
crash victim identified

WAUKESHA — Waukesha
police officers are investi-
gating a report of gunshots
fired around 10:40 p.m. Sat-
urday on Hinman Avenue
near Grand Avenue.

Police Capt. Dan Bau-
mann said officers found
evidence on the scene of
rounds being discharged in
the area.

“There were no citizen
witnesses (and) there was
no information that anyone
could provide and no one
was injured,” Baumann

said Sunday morning via
email.

According to the original
emergency call Saturday
night, a person called police
to report that they heard
eight or nine gunshots. One
person said they saw about
four men with hoodies dis-
perse prior to police offi-
cers’ arrival. 

During the Saturday night
investigation, Waukesha
County Sheriff’s deputies
and Waukesha police offi-
cers did a grid search until

the area was cleared about
1:12 a.m. Sunday, according
to the call log. 

On Monday, Baumann
said “We have investigators
following up on the little
information that was
received. We located evi-
dence of the incident; how-
ever, we need the public’s
assistance in bringing forth
information.”

People with pertinent
information can call Detec-
tive Steve Guth at 262-524-
3831.

Waukesha police investigate
shots fired on Saturday

By Nikki Brahm
nbrahm@conleynet.com

262-513-2651

WAUKESHA — Suicide
rates across the United
States have seen a steady
increase over time, and
individuals who struggle
with mental health are at a
greater risk during the
COVID-19 pandemic.

Jerry Halverson, MD,
chief medical officer at
Rogers Behavioral Health
in Oconomowoc, said look-
ing at national suicide
statistics is alarming, and
the pandemic creates
heightened stress.

“We’re in the middle of a
suicide crisis,” he said. “As
outpatient treatment sys-
tems have somewhat con-
tracted or moved to (Tele-
Health), I am hearing, espe-
cially from people coming
in, I’m hearing that their
outpatient system has basi-
cally collapsed.”

Halverson said we are in
a time where there is more
stress and less support
available for those strug-
gling with mental health
issues, which may make it
easier for them to relapse.

“You’re losing your job
and you don’t know when
that stimulus check is com-
ing, it makes a lot of sense
for that to worsen the sui-
cide rate,” he said.

According to statistics
provided by the National
Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention, the suicide
rate has increased 35%
from 1999 to 2018. 

Halverson said he wants
individuals to know that
while there may be a
greater demand for their
services, as well as logisti-
cal changes in the services

they provide, they are there
to help and are still provid-
ing all the services they
provided before the coron-
avirus.

Halverson said there are
many resources still avail-
able to provide help to
those in need.

Rogers Behavioral Health
treats patients with a vari-
ety of psychiatric condi-
tions — depression, anxi-
ety, substance dependence,
eating disorders, trauma
and more.

Many treatments have
shifted to virtual video
calls.

“There are some patients
that for whatever reason,
for various disorders, we
don’t think it’s safe for
them to be at home, so they
come into our clinics and
use our computer to access
the virtual care,” Halver-
son said.

Halverson said the
change has been accepted
by many, while others are
hesitant to give it a try. He
said overall, it’s important
for those struggling to get
the care they need.

Halverson said it’s also
important to recognize
some triggers, such as tun-
ing into the news too often. 

“We have no control over
how the virus is going to
behave ... or the reactions
of the state or national gov-
ernment, and this can be
very frustrating,” he said.

Halverson said everyone
should reach out to their
friends to see how they are
doing, just in case they are
struggling.

“Even if they don’t reach
out to you, just to see how
they’re doing, just to have a
conversation,” he said.
“Conversations can save
lives.”

To contact Rogers Behav-
ioral Health in
Oconomowoc, call 262-646-
4411.

Danielle Birdeau, health

and human services coordi-
nator at the Waukesha
County Department of
Health and Human Ser-
vices, said the department
offers several resources for
individuals struggling with
suicidal thoughts.

Those with immediate
safety concerns should call
911. The National Suicide
Prevention Lifeline is 1-800-
8255. Individuals can also
text “Hopeline” to the Text
Hopeline — 741741.

Services provided by
Waukesha County DHHS
include suicide assess-
ment, risk assessment,
safety planning, phone sup-
port, information and
referrals and crisis plan-
ning. 

To access Crisis Interven-
tion Services, call 262-548-
76666 and ask to speak with
a crisis worker.

Rise in suicide rates 
a concern during 

pandemic
Rogers Behavioral

Health offering
resources

Jerry Halverson, MD and
chief medical officer at
Rogers Behavioral Health
in Oconomowoc, provid-
ed some advice for those
struggling with mental
health issues during the
pandemic.

■ Halverson said it’s impor-
tant to continue to have
relationships and contact
with others.
“There are a lot of tools
right now that wouldn’t have
been there if this happened
10 years ago, that allow
you to physically distance
but not socially distance,”
he said.
■ It’s important to reach for
your phone if you feel you
might give in to bad habits
or feel you might relapse.
■ He suggested going out-
side and exercising, which
may help with mental
health.
■ It’s important to take care
of yourself even if you don’t
feel like it.
■ Try to appreciate the
good things if you can.
”It’s important to appreciate
that time with your family
and take advantage of it,
because this is not going to
last forever,” Halverson
said.

Cattell still owes
almost $169,000

to victims
WAUKESHA — A

Phoenix, Ariz., man who is
still on probation for scam-
ming people out of thou-
sands of dollars in the late
’90s had his probation
extended for six years on
Monday unless he can pay
off more than $200,000 in
obligations before then.

Originally ordered to pay
$235,500 in restitution plus
over $36,000 in costs and sur-
charges, Terry Cattell, 73,
still owes more than
$168,400 to his victims and a
total of $202,845 on the bal-
ance, according to a letter
submitted to the Waukesha
County Circuit Court from
probation agent Daniel
Pavelko on Monday. His pro-
bation was set to expire May
9, but when state Correc-
tions agents asked to extend
the probation six years to be
sure Cattell keeps paying,
neither Cattell nor prosecu-

tors objected in Monday’s
hearing. Cattell also was
ordered to pay $100 a month
toward the balance after
missing payments in recent
months.

Cattell, along with Cana-
dian national Antonius
Ceulen, 65, and Nathan Gen-
rich, 70, of Pewaukee,
bilked 14 people in Wiscon-
sin — 11 of them from
Waukesha County — as
well as others in Michigan
and Florida out of more
than $400,000 for an invest-
ment plan that never paid
dividends, court records
show. A 2013 affidavit from
the state Department of
Financial Institutions Divi-
sion of Securities said The
document said Ceulen
worked with Terry Cattell of
Arizona, who enlisted the
help of Genrich, an accoun-
tant, who then approached
11 people in Waukesha
County for investments
ranging from $2,500 to more
than $100,000 in the mid- to
late 1990s to cover costs for a
business transaction involv-
ing banks in Ghana and

Amsterdam, according to
records.

The investors were told
they would receive returns
as high as 25 to 50 percent,
sometimes within days. But
they were never repaid, nor
were they told of other
investors who were not
repaid, complaints in the
case said.

Cattell was charged with
seven counts of securities
fraud. He evaded the
charges for more than a
year in Hong Kong but was
sentenced to 10 years in
prison in 2003.

Genrich was convicted of
six counts of securities
fraud in a 2001 plea agree-
ment that dismissed seven
other counts. He was sen-
tenced to serve 11 years on
probation after spending 925
days in the county jail as the
case was pending. In 2017
his probation was extended
until 2022. Ceulen was con-
victed of a misdemeanor
theft charge and sentenced
to nine months’ time served
in 2015 after he was appre-
hended in Thailand.

Probation extended for man 
in 2000 scam case

Wisconsin among
cheapest for gas 

in the U.S.
Wisconsin was in the list of 10 states with

least expensive gas on Monday.
The average cost for a gallon of gas in

Wisconsin was $1.19 on Monday in Wiscon-
sin compared to $1.74 in the country,
according to AAA. In the U.S. only 12 states
had an average of $2 per gallon or more on
Monday. The national average is $1.77,
which is four cents less than last week, 28
cents cheaper than last month and $1.11
less than a year ago.

“AAA forecasts that the national average
will continue to decrease into next month,
possibly dropping as low as $1.65,” said
Nick Jarmusz, director of public affairs for
AAA – The Auto Club Group. “We haven’t
seen gas prices that cheap since January
2009.”

The cause for the cheaper gas prices is
tied to crude oil prices which have been
volatile due an increased amount of oil in
storage while there is a decreased demand. 

In the Milwaukee area, gas prices on
Monday were on average $1.18. They were
$1.20 a week ago. In the Waukesha area on
Monday, the cheapest gas was $0.96 at the
Broadway Pit Stop, 114 E. Broadway,
according to gasbuddy.com. The cheapest
gallon of gas in Washington County was

$1.19 at the Citgo in Kewaskum, 100 Badger
Road, and the BP in Kewaskum at 890 Fond
du Lac Ave.

“Some states could see minimal fluctua-
tion at the pump in coming weeks if
demand jumps as business are given the
green light to reopen. However, this will not
have a large impact for the majority of the
nation’s motorists,” according to AAA.

BROOKFIELD – A residen-
tial structure fire took place
in Brookfield on Sunday
evening. The fire affected a
single family residence at 445
N. Rosedale Drive.

“The fire was quickly
brought under control in
approximately 20 minutes,”
said Matt Erdman, deputy

chief of operations for the
Brookfield Fire Department,
in a statement. “The fire
remains under investigation.
There is no damage estimate
at this time for the structure
or its contents.”

The four occupants of the
home escaped safely before
the fire department arrived

on scene. One firefighter sus-
tained a minor injury and
was evaluated at the hospital
before being released.

The Brookfield Fire
Department was assisted by
departments from the Town
of Brookfield, Pewaukee,
New Berlin and Elm Grove
EMS.

Brookfield fire leaves one injured

Katherine Beck/Conley Media

Unleaded gas was priced at $1.15 per gallon
at the Kwik Trip at 2106 S. West Ave. in
Waukesha on Monday afternoon. According
to AAA, the average cost for a gallon of gas
in Wisconsin was $1.19 on Monday.

TOWN OF LISBON — Hamilton High
School senior Jadyn Grana was awarded
the Jerry Spirit Award for this year’s musi-
cal “Tuck Everlasting” in a vote by her
peers. 

Although performances of Hamilton’s
“Tuck Everlasting” were suspended due to

the COVID-19 pandemic, virtual perfor-
mances will be eligible for all other tradi-
tional Jerry Award categories next year. 

The 2020 Jerry Awards show will be held
virtually June 7 at 7 p.m. For more infor-
mation, please visit https://www.over-
ture.org/.

Hamilton drama student wins Jerry Award 


